STATE HUMAN RELATIONS COMMISSION

FULL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

WILMINGTON & DOVER, DELAWARE
THURSDAY, JUNE 9, 2011
The June monthly meeting of the Delaware Human Relations Commission was held by video-conference at the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Conference Room A, in Dover, Delaware; and the Carvel Building, 820 N. French Street, 4th Floor Executive Conference Room, Wilmington, Delaware. The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Calvin Christopher at 7:17 p.m., followed by a period of silent meditation.

COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT  
New Castle County Location: Commissioners Nathan Barnett and Bob Watson were present. Deputy Attorney General Barbara Gadbois was also present.
Kent County Location: Chairperson Calvin Christopher, Vice-Chairperson Gail Launay and Commissioners Chok-Fun Chui, Wallace Dixon, Earnest Gulab, Marian Harris, Doug James, Bill Johnston, Prameela Kaza, Gail Launay, Nancy Maihoff, Lorenzo Murdaugh, Olga Ramirez, Eli Ramos, Peter Schott, and Richard Senato were present. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS NOT PRESENT

Commissioners Diaz Bonville, Whittona Burrell, Bernice Edwards, Stephen Elkins, Lois Myers, and Jamie Wolfe were excused.    

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Chairperson Christopher asked for approval of the May minutes. Commissioner Ramirez made a motion to accept the May minutes and Commissioner Dixon seconded the motion. All were in favor. None opposed. Motion carried. Commissioners Barnett and Senato abstained from the vote.
The Annual Fair Housing Conference on April 6, 2011 took the place of the regular SHRC meeting for April. There are no minutes for April as a result.

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC PRESENT

Ms. Lydia Prigg, Governor’s office
Ms. Lauren Pearce, Governor’s office

Command Sgt. Major Rosemarie Williams, Prospective Commissioner

Mr. Mashoor Awad, Prospective Commissioner

Ms. Gladys Spikes, Prospective Commissioner

CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT

Chairperson Christopher welcomed the guests to the meeting and asked the prospective Commissioners if they would like to introduce themselves, which they did. Introducing themselves were Mr. Mashoor Awad, and Command Sgt. Major Rosemarie Williams.
Reminders
· All committees should give their meeting schedules to Administrative Specialist, Sheryl Paquette. 

· Coordinate the use of the video-conference equipment as there are many committees that have requested the use of it. 
SHRC Appointments/Re-appointments
Chairperson Christopher said he has spent considerable time this month with the Governor’s office discussing the appointment/re-appointment process. He said Lydia Prigg and Lauren Pearce attended the CRC meeting earlier this evening to go over the process with them. Chairperson Christopher said both the Governor and the Commission take this process very seriously and are committed to making sure they serve the State of Delaware in a diverse manner. Chairperson Christopher said he will work with Commissioner Chui to make sure the process is well documented. He said the Governor is very committed to making sure that the Commission is a body that serves the entire state of Delaware through the diversity of its makeup. 
· Commissioners up for re-appointment will continue to stay ‘active’ unless replaced and not reappointed. 
· All Commissioners up for re-appointment will be asked to submit a Governor’s application. Any person looking to join the Commission will also have to submit an application to the Governor’s office. These applications can be found on the Governor’s website (www.delaware.gov) 

· Through open dialogue with the Governor’s office and the Commission there will be a discussion as it relates to any Commissioner that is up for re-appointment or person looking for appointment, recognizing that the ultimate decision rests with the Governor’s office.  The Commission can give feedback but the final decision remains with the Governor’s office. 
· Five Commissioners are up for re-appointment (their terms expired February 26, 2011). Unless their position is replaced, the Commissioner is still considered active. 

· Those up for reappointment are: Calvin Christopher, Diaz Bonville, Chok-Fun Chui, Wallace Dixon, and Olga Ramirez.

· Others up for reappointment later in the year are: Marian Harris, Nancy Maihoff, Doug James, Bernice Edwards, Eli Ramos, and Prameela Kaza. (Please submit completed applications for the Governor’s office, if you have not already done so). 
· The Governor’s office wants to have a particular qualification associated with each Commissioner. Some Commissioners have varied backgrounds and interests and can represent a wide range of interests within the state of Delaware. It is important for the Commission to select the designation that best represents the population in Delaware that it is serving.  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Director Romona Fullman thanked everyone for their compassion and words of comfort regarding the loss of her brother.
Director Fullman said she wanted to turn over the meeting at this point to Deputy Attorney General Gadbois to discuss three Equal Accommodations appeals that are currently ongoing.

Deputy Attorney General Gadbois gave these points on the three cases that were appealed:

· The cases were dismissed by Chairperson Christopher

· One case is with Judge Jurden, while the other two are in Sussex County.

· There is a motion to consolidate all 3 cases to get one decision from Superior court.

· DAG Gadbois will inform the Commission on the ruling. 

· Basis of denial – the Complaints sought to have the Commission enforce the ADA.
· There is no provision under the statute to do this.
· There was a meeting held last year between DAG Gadbois, Director Fullman, Vince Petroff, CLASI, and members of the disability community. It was determined then that the Commission does not have the authority to enforce the ADA. CLASI and the disability community were asked to present information or legal argument they had that the Commission did have the authority to enforce the ADA, but nothing was ever presented.

· The statute says the Commission has the authority where there is no other entity that has primary jurisdiction. The ADA puts the jurisdiction with the courts, and not the Commission.

· As the Commission continues to get cases like these, the Superior Court will now decide if they do not have this authority, and then CLASI and others can decide if they want to go to the General Assembly to get this statute changed.
· If the statute is changed, DAG Gadbois said she feels there will be a great deal of work the Commission would have to do to get up to speed on the ADA to be comfortable enough, and expert enough, to rule on it. 

· Director Fullman said the Division is planning another Disability Conference again this year and have invited CLASI and others to use that opportunity to help us learn about these issues.

Director Fullman continued her report:

· Stanley vs. Christina School District 
· This is another case that would have provided an opportunity for case law; as to whether or not schools are considered places of public accommodations. The conciliation in this case was very productive for the parties. ACLU was appreciative that the Commission took the case. 
· Analysis of Impediments Report (over 500 pages long)
· The document sets the status of fair housing choice in the State of Delaware. Director Fullman said she feels it provides the Commission the opportunity to look at and target communities where there are noted barriers.

· HUD has a lot of respect for the contractors that did the study. Between the completion of the study done by the contractor and the release of the recommendations, each of the four jurisdictions; the county, the city of Wilmington, city of Dover and the State of Delaware took some time to do their own review and editing of the report. 

· This report can enable the Commission to look into communities to ensure that fair housing choice is the law and that people are following it in Delaware.

· Director Fullman suggested a special committee might be created within the Commission that would utilize this report. She handed out the table of contents from that report but said she would send the whole report electronically for anyone wishing to see it in its entirety.  
· Director Fullman encouraged the Commission to view the entire report. She said the Commission heads the Fair Housing taskforce which will be trying to go through the report one-by-one. She said HUD is looking for us to carefully review this document because it tells the status of fair housing in Delaware.  
· Director Fullman reminded the Commission that even without an individual Complainant, if there is a community that is adversely affected, the Commission can file, with HUD, a Commission initiated complaint. 
Chairperson Christopher said he feels it would be helpful to have some sort of case law in Delaware from the courts that will outline and give the Commission general guidance regarding jurisdiction for complaints. Deputy Attorney General Gadbois said once the Commission has a decision from the courts the Commission can decide if they want to approach the General Assembly to get the statute changed. 

Chairperson Christopher talked a little about the Carmike complaint. He said the Commission heard the complaint and made a judgment that was overturned by both the Superior Court and the Supreme Court. Deputy Attorney General Gadbois said the Superior Court overturned the decision and that decision was affirmed by the Supreme Court. Chairperson Christopher asked Deputy Attorney General Gadbois if she would give an overview of the case and the decision after the committee reports were given.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS  
Public Awareness: (Doug James, Chairperson)
· 50th Anniversary of Commission 

· Commissioner James thanked the sub-committee for their hard work. He explained they have been working hand-in-hand with the Public Awareness Committee in planning awareness opportunities for the upcoming year. 

· Many outreach events coming up: African American Festival, Dover (June 25th), AFRAM Festival, Seaford (August 12th), and El Centro-Festival Hispano, Millsboro (August 21st), to name a few. Commissioner James said Commission information will be handed out at those events. Commissioner Schott mentioned the Gay Pride Event, Rehoboth (September 17th) as well.
· The decision regarding the grant with the Humanities Forum is expected by June 30th. The grant will be used to make the Civil Rights video by Watermark Productions. Commissioner James asked if anyone knows anybody that has stories that would be appropriate for the video, to please contact him. 
· Social Media  

· If anyone has any contacts at any radio or television stations, please let Commissioner James know. 
· Commissioner James asked if the Commission had a Facebook page and was told they didn’t.  He said he would be happy to create one if he gets the authority to do it. Commissioner Senato suggested he contact Mr. Greg Hughes, Director of the Government Information Center.

· Cab Calloway High School
· Commissioner James said he did a concert at this school ten years ago which had a question and answer period afterward. He said since Commissioner Barnett knows the Principal of the school it may be a good time to hold something there again. Commissioner James said it would be an opportunity to raise awareness about the Commission.
· Commissioner Barnett said he can talk to the Principal and set up a meeting with her. He said the three of them could meet informally and discuss the idea.  
· Comcast Newsmakers  

· A Comcast Newsmakers segment with Commissioner Launay is scheduled for Friday, June 17th. She said the focus of the interview will be tourism, and also where people may seek help if they are coming to Delaware and find they are having problems.

Chairperson Christopher requested a calendar to be created for all the activities and events coming up, as well as one that shows all persons participating on, or in, the video that is being created.  

Director Fullman said an event calendar was handed out at the last Commission meeting. She asked the Commission to let the office know as they become aware of other activities, (i.e., community events, small fairs, church events, etc.), so the calendar can be updated. She said a partnership of staff and Commissioners working together at these events would be great, but at the very least printed materials will be handed out. 

Equal Employment Opportunity Committee: (Gail Launay, Chairperson)
· The meeting was held in May, with the focus of the meeting reviewing the work of the committees. 
· A presentation was given regarding workforce relations and civil unions. The council is going to make some recommendations to the state regarding the civil union issue. The council has been discussing the progress Delaware may be making with regard to civil unions and benefits for employees. Commissioner Launay said Delaware is making progress, and hopefully, once civil unions start to happen state employees will be able to get benefits for their spouses. 
· A revised copy of the Annual Report was passed out and the council hopes to be able to pass out that report soon. Distribution of the report was supposed to take place at the June meeting; however, that meeting was canceled today. The next meeting will be July 21st at 9:30 a.m. in the Haslet Armory, Dover.  

Legislative Committee:  (Stephen Elkins, Chairperson)
No report was given. 
Community Response Committee: (Chok-Fun Chui, Chairperson)

Commissioner Chui said Chairperson Christopher covered most of what transpired during their meeting this evening (re: Commission appointments and re-appointments).
Commissioner Chui introduced Ms. Gladys Spikes, prospective Commissioner, to the Commission, who was not in attendance earlier when the other two prospective Commissioners were introduced. Ms. Spikes introduced herself to the Commission. 
· Application Process

· Commissioner Chui said the committee will work on formalizing the application process for new Commissioners or Commissioners up for re-appointment. 

· The new process will be sent out among committee members, as well as the Governor’s office, for approval and finalization.

· Commissioner Ramirez said one of the things discussed was having a recommendation letter (written by the Commission Chairperson) sent along with the application of a Commissioner up for re-appointment. Chairperson Christopher reminded the Commission that re-appointments are not ‘automatic’. That is the reason for the recommendation letter. Commissioner Ramirez said the Governor’s office may have other applicants they may want to appoint. 
· Attendance is very important for re-appointment. Each Commissioner is required to attend at least five (5) full Commission meetings a year. The Executive Committee members are also expected to attend the July and August Executive Commission meetings.
· Each Commissioner is represented by only one ‘qualification’, even though they may have more than one that applies to them. These qualifications are not set in stone. They can be changed should the need arise for a stronger qualification in another area. 
· Director Fullman said it is important for committees to list all Commissioners that attend, as this information is documented as well regular meeting attendance. 

Carmike Decision (Discussion)

Chairperson Christopher asked Deputy Attorney General Gadbois to go over some notable points of the Carmike case and its outcome. He reminded the Commission that even though the decision was overturned, it was not due to the panel making a bad decision. Chairperson Christopher said he felt the panel on this case made the correct decision based on the information presented to them at the time.  

Deputy Attorney General Gadbois said the case is important to take a look at because there are some lessons to be learned. She said these lessons will also be considered when drafting decisions for cases and will also be looked at with regard to the way hearings are handled in the future. DAG Gadbois went over the details of the original complaint, ending with the basis for the decision, which basically said, “…because 5% of the audience was Caucasian, there could be no discrimination.”
The Superior court reversed the decision for two reasons:
(1) The Superior Court said the Commission has to show ‘direct’ or ‘indirect’ denial of services or access.
(2) The ‘markedly hostile manner’ in which a Complainant receives services only goes to show whether or not   

      they were treated differently.

· The ‘markedly hostile test’ does not refer to whether or not a Complainant was denied services. This means the Complainants were treated differently than members of the non-protected class; not whether or not they were denied services. 
· DAG Gadbois said the lesson she learned was that if you receive services in a manner that anyone would find objectionable, and it’s apparent it’s because of your membership in the protected class, then that goes to the ‘denial of services’. DAG Gadbois cited a couple of other cases as examples. 
· DAG Gadbois said the lessons to take away from this case are:

· There has to be more evidence of a ‘direct’ or ‘indirect’ denial of services. ‘Indirect’ denial of services means it will be based on the facts, according to Superior Court. 

· Once the Respondent gives any reason for what the conduct was, no matter how incredible or unbelievable or non-legitimate, the panel will have to be very careful to go into great detail to describe what evidence was described by the Complainant to show that that was pretext, and to show that the real motivation was discrimination. 

DAG Gadbois said she believes the courts have raised the bar in trying to prove these cases and said it’ll be more difficult for Complainants to prove that they were denied services ‘directly’ or ‘indirectly’; and to also prove that whatever reason the Respondents give for their conduct is not legitimate and is really motivation for discrimination. The complaint was discussed by the Commission and a few questions were asked. 

DAG Gadbois said it can be frustrating because on appeal the Commission (and DAG) is not there during the process. She said maybe the Commission would like to consider being a part of the process in the future. Commissioner Johnston agreed and said it would be good if the Commission could track closely what is being said and try to have some input. Chairperson Christopher said Commissioners should not allow any fear of an appeal to get in the way of making an honest decision they think is the right decision.   
OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS
SHRC Reunion in September
· Commissioner Johnston asked if there had been any discussion regarding the reunion of former Commissioners and/or presenting the ‘Distinguished Lifetime Award’ to a Commissioner. Chairperson Christopher said this is one of the events he was talking about earlier that he hopes is put on yearly calendar for 2011. Commissioner Launay said Commissioner Watson is heading up the ad-hoc committee that is working on this event and hopefully he will create the calendar. She said, however, that Commissioner Burrell is in charge of that particular event. Chairperson Christopher said he will follow up with Commissioner Watson.
ADJOURNMENT   

A motion to adjourn was made, seconded, and approved at 8:57 p.m.
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